
LENAWEE COUNTY CLERK 
ROXANN HOLLOWAY 

425 N. Main Street 
Adrian, MI 49221 

517-264-4594 
 

* Farm Bureau Luncheon at 12:00 P.M.* 
              

LENAWEE COUNTY BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS 
WEDNESDAY, March 8, 2017 AT 1:30 PM 

THE COMMISSIONERS ROOM, COURT HOUSE, ADRIAN, MICHIGAN 
 

 
CALL TO ORDER:  Invocation – Pledge – Cell Phone Reminder 

 
ROLL CALL:  
                     
APPROVAL OF MINUTES:          February 8, 2017 
       
      
AMENDMENTS TO THE AGENDA: 
 
PETITIONS and COMMUNICATIONS:  
 
INTRODUCTION OF SPECIAL GUESTS:  
 
LIMITED PUBLIC COMMENT: [on any agenda item – 3 minute limit] 
 
SPECIAL PRESENTATIONS:  
Lenawee Now 2016 Review and 2017 Ahead- Jim Van Doren and Tim Robinson 
Annual Drain Report- Jenny Escott 
 
APPROVAL OF CONSENT AGENDA:   (Roll Call Vote) 
 
RESOLUTIONS/PROCLAMATIONS: 
 
 
 
   
INFORMATION TECHNOLOGY/EQUALIZATION-----Comm. Wittenbach 
HUMAN SERVICES-----------------------------------------------Comm. Driskill 
RULES & APPOINTMENTS------------------------------------Comm. Bolton 
CRIMINAL JUSTICE---------------------------------------------Comm. Collins 
PHYSICAL RESOURCES----------------------------------------Comm. Knoblauch 
PERSONNEL/WAYS & MEANS-------------------------------Comm.  Tillotson 
ACCOUNTS PAYABLE------------------------------------------Comm. Tillotson 



 
LIAISON REPORTS 

 
PARKS & RECREATION----------------------------------------Comm. Wittenbach 
ROAD COMMISSION---------------------------------------------Comm. Driskill 
DEPT. OF HUMAN SERVICE-----------------------------------Comm. Wittenbach 
DEPT. ON AGING--------------------------------------------------Comm. Lapham 
SOLID WASTE------------------------------------------------------Comm. Knoblauch 
AIRPORT-------------------------------------------------------------Comm. Driskill 
MICHIGAN WORKS----------------------------------------------Comm. Bolton 
MTA------------------------------------------------------------------ -Comm. Knoblauch 
SUBSTANCE ABUSE----------------------------------------------Comm. Tillotson 
VETERANS AFFAIRS------------------------------------------- -Comm. Knoblauch 
AG COMMITTEE--------------------------------------------------Comm. Wittenbach 
EMERGENCY 9-1-1 DISTRICT BOARD---------------------Comm. Collins 
HEALTH BOARD------------------------------------------------- -Comm. Wittenbach  
MAC – HUMAN SERVICES-------------------------------------Comm. Stimpson 
MAC – ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT------------------Comm. Wittenbach 
 
UNFINISHED BUSINESS:  
 
NEW BUSINESS:  
 
PUBLIC COMMENT: [on any topic- 3 minute limit] 
 
ANNOUNCEMENTS:   
 
ADJOURN/RECESS: 
 
 
   



LENAWEE COUNTY BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS 
WEDNESDAY, MARCH 8, 2017AT 1:30 P.M.  

CONSENT AGENDA 
 
Resolutions/Proclamations/Recognitions 

· RES#2017-003 2nd Quarter Allotment of Allocations 
 
Approval of Committee Actions 

· Rules and Appointments 
· Personnel/Ways & Means  

 
RESOLUTIONS/PROCLAMATIONS / RECOGNITIONS 

 
1)  SECOND QUARTERLY ALLOTMENT OF ALLOCATIONS  RES#2017-003 
 APRIL 1, 2017 – JUNE 30, 2017 

WHEREAS, the 2017 General Appropriations Act provided for the allotment of appropriations 
on a periodic basis when financial circumstances warrant; and  

WHEREAS, the Lenawee County Board of Commissioners deems that financial circumstances 
exist whereby the quarterly allotment of appropriations contained in the 2017 General Fund 
Budget is deemed desirable; and  

WHEREAS, the financial circumstances also dictate that other steps also be taken to contain 
expenditures during the fiscal year.  

THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED by the Lenawee County Board of Commissioners, that the 
expenditure of the 2017 appropriations as contained in the 2017 General Fund Budget be 
established for the period beginning January 1, 2017 and ending June 30, 2017, and that the 
elected and appointed officials responsible for appropriations be so notified, and;  

BE IT RESOLVED that said County officials shall not cause obligations to be incurred against, 
nor shall payment be made from appropriations in excess of the amount provided in the schedule.  

 
APPROVAL OF COMMITTEE ACTIONS 

 
Rules and Appointments (03/07/17) 

Board Appointments/Reappointments:  Commissioner Stimpson reviewed recent resignations, 
appointments, and reappointments and submitted the following for confirmation: 

Physical Resources Committee:  Jim Driskill, Member 
Solid Waste Coordinating Committee: Bryan Winder (Outlying Community) 12/18 
Land Bank Authority:  Jake Wright (Building Inspector) 12/19  
Region 2 Area Agency on Aging:  Chris Wittenbach (Commissioner) 04/19 

Motion by Knoblauch to recommend confirmation of the appointments and reappointments as 
presented, seconded by Wittenbach.  Motion carried. 
 

Personnel/Ways & Means (03/07/17) 
Budget Adjustments:  Marty reviewed budget adjustments for the Health Department.  Motion 
by Wittenbach, supported by Bolton, to approve the budget adjustments as presented.  Motion 
carried. 
 
Second Quarterly Allotment:  Motion by Driskill, supported by Stimpson, to recommend 
approval of the second quarterly allotment of appropriations by resolution # 2017-003.  Motion 
carried.  



Lenawee County Board of Commissioners - Consent Agenda 
March 8, 2017 - Page 2 of 2   

 
 
Board of Health: Health Officer, Martha Hall submitted the Health Department’s 2017 Plan of 
Organization and highlighted changes.  The State of Michigan requires this plan be updated 
every three years.   Commissioner Stimpson commended the plan. Motion by Stimpson, 
supported by Knoblauch, to recommend approval of the Board of Health 2017 Plan of 
Organization.  Motion carried.    
 
Physical Resources Committee:  The Physical Resources Committee recommends approval of 
a UPS replacement in the Dispatch Center.  Motion by Bolton, supported by Lapham, to 
recommend approval of up to $11,500 for a new UPS server out of the 911 Dispatch fund 
[261.325-931 Equipment Repair/Maintenance].  Motion carried.   
 
Airport Commission:  The Airport Commission recommends approval of equipment disposal 
via a consignment auction while returning funds back into the Airport.  Motion by Collins, 
supported by Bolton, to recommend approval of the Airport equipment disposal with proceeds to 
remain in the Airport budget.  Motion carried.   



LENAWEE COUNTY ADMINISTRATOR’S OFFICE 
301 N. Main Street ~ Adrian, MI 49221 

 
Martin D. Marshall, County Administrator 

Telephone: (517) 264-4508 
Fax: (517) 264-4512 
www.lenawee.mi.us 

 
IT / EQUALIZATION COMMITTEE MEETING LOCATION 
Chris Wittenbach, Chair – Terry Collins, Vice Chair Committee Room, 2nd Floor 
Dawn Bales Old Courthouse, 301 N. Main Street, Adrian, MI 
 
 MINUTES:   THURSDAY, MARCH 2, 2017 - 1:30 P.M. 
 
 
 PRESENT:   Commissioners Wittenbach, Bales, Collins, and Stimpson 
 
 ALSO PRESENT:  Matt Richardson, Sheriff Welsh, David Panian (The Daily Telegram), Roxann 

Holloway, Kim Murphy, Martin Marshall, and Rebecca Borton 
 
I. APPROVAL OF MINUTES 

Motion by Collins, to approve the minutes of the February 2, 2017 meeting, seconded by Bales.  
Motion carried.  
 
II. INFORMATION TECHNOLOGY   

 

Department reports / system concerns:  Roxann reported that all is well in the Clerk’s 
Office. 
 
Social Media:  Sheriff Welsh and Matt Richardson have spoken regarding the 
implementation of a social media plan.   
 
Discussions included the capability of allowing only certain departments, and potential 
issues with the effect on the county’s bandwidth.  Matt will contact a consultant to 
identify the rules that can, and cannot, be set and configurations.   
 
IT report:  Matt reviewed the IT report.  He noted that work has begun on the Health 
Department EMR software, the County intranet, and the court docket and online 
calendar.  
 

Matt noted that Undersheriff Bevier continues to work on the E-warrant project. 
 
The 911/Dispatch UPS server is currently being replaced.    
 

Updates / Other business:  There were no other updates.  
 

III. EQUALIZATION  
Marty noted that the 2017 Change of Assessment Notice Statements have been mailed 
and board of review will begin next week. 

http://www.lenawee.mi.us/
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IT/Equalization Committee  
March 2, 2017 

 
The goal is to have the 2017 Equalization Report prepared and ready for presentation at 
the April 12th meeting of the Board of Commissioners.  Because the last day for 
municipalities to turn rolls over to the County is April 5th it is unlikely that the report will 
be available in time for the IT/Equalization Committee meeting on the 6th.   
 
The April 6th meeting may be delayed or cancelled due to scheduling conflicts.  

 
IV. ADJOURNMENT 

Motion by Bales, supported by Collins to adjourn the meeting at 1:57 p.m.  Motion carried.  
 
MDM/rdb 
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Human Services Committee  
March 8, 2017 

 
D. Region 2 Area Agency on Aging – Commissioner Wittenbach reviewed a couple items 

from the last Region 2AAA meeting. 

IV. PLAN OBJECTIVES 
County employee wellness programs:  There was nothing to report.  
 

V. ADJOURNMENT 
Motion by Bales, seconded by Wittenbach, to adjourn the meeting at 10:21 a.m.  Motion 
carried.  
 
 
 
MM/klm 



LENAWEE COUNTY ADMINISTRATOR’S OFFICE 
301 N. Main Street ~ Adrian, MI 49221 

 
Martin D. Marshall, County Administrator 

Telephone: (517) 264-4508 
Fax: (517) 264-4512 
www.lenawee.mi.us 

 
RULES & APPOINTMENTS COMMITTEE MEETING LOCATION 
Karol “KZ” Bolton, Chair -  Jim Driskill, Vice Chair Chamber Room, 2nd Floor 
Committee of the Whole Old Courthouse, 301 N. Main Street, Adrian, MI 
 
 Minutes:  Tuesday, March 7, 2017  - 10:00 a.m.  
 
 

 Present: Commissioners Bolton, Driskill, Stimpson, Collins, Knoblauch, Lapham, 
Wittenbach, Bales, and Tillotson  

 
 Also Present: Martha Hall, Roxann Holloway, Marilyn Woods, Jenny Escott, David Panian (The 

Daily Telegram), Martin Marshall, and Rebecca Borton   
  
I. Approval of Minutes  

 
Motion by Lapham, to approve the minutes of February 7, 2017 meeting, seconded by Bolton.  
Motion carried. 
 

II. Board appointments/reappointments: Commissioner Stimpson reviewed recent 
resignations, appointments, and reappointments and submitted the following for 
confirmation: 

Physical Resources Committee:  Jim Driskill, Member 
Solid Waste Coordinating Committee: Bryan Winder (Outlying Community) 12/18 
Land Bank Authority:  Jake Wright (Building Inspector) 12/19  
Region 2 Area Agency on Aging:  Chris Wittenbach (Commissioner) 04/19 

Motion by Knoblauch to recommend confirmation of the appointments and reappointments as 
presented, seconded by Wittenbach.  Motion carried. 
 
III. Vacancies:  Commissioner Bolton reviewed a list of current vacancies.   

Building Authority:  At Large Rep, 12/19 

Community Corrections Advisory Board:  Communications Media and Business 
Community Reps, 12/17 

Community Mental Health Authority Board:  At Large Rep, 3/20 

County Planning Commission (Airport Zoning Board):  At Large Rep, 12/17 

Department on Aging: Comm. District #9 Rep, 9/18; Comm. District #2 and Comm. 
District #5 Reps, 9/19 

http://www.lenawee.mi.us/
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Rules & Appointments 
March 7, 2017 

Homeland Security & Local Emergency Planning Committee:  Local Chemical Facility 
Rep, 01/18 

Region 2 Planning Commission:  At Large Rep, 12/17 

 

IV. Other Business:  Commissioner Bolton highlighted some community events including 
the last Vision for Lenawee meeting on the 8th in Tecumseh.  She also reminded the 
Commissioners of the Farm Bureau luncheon at noon tomorrow.    
 
Commissioner Driskill added that on April 14th and 15th the Center will be presenting the 
Last Supper.  
 

V. Adjournment 
 

Motion by Collins, seconded by Lapham, to adjourn at 10:07 a.m. Motion carried.  
 

MDM/rdb 



LENAWEE COUNTY ADMINISTRATOR’S OFFICE 
301 N. Main Street ~ Adrian, MI 49221 

 
Martin D. Marshall, County Administrator 

Telephone: (517) 264-4508 
Fax: (517) 264-4512 
www.lenawee.mi.us 

 
CRIMINAL JUSTICE COMMITTEE MEETING LOCATION 
Terry Collins, Chair – John Lapham, Vice Chair Committee Room, 2nd Floor 
Karol “KZ” Bolton Old Courthouse, 301 N. Main Street, Adrian, MI 
 
 MINUTES:   THURSDAY, MARCH 2, 2017  - 10:00 A.M. 

 

 
 PRESENT: Commissioners Collins, Bolton,and Lapham 

 OTHERS PRESENT: Commissioners Wittenbach and Tillotson; Sheriff Welsh, Undersheriff 
Bevier, Martin Marshall, John Glaser, David Panian (The Daily Telegram), 
Dr. Bader Cassin, Burk Castleberry, Kim Murphy, Craig Tanis, and Rebecca 
Borton 

I. APPROVAL OF MINUTES  
Motion by Lapham, supported by Bolton, to approve the minutes of the February 2, 2017, 
meeting.  Motion carried. 

 
II. FINANCE REPORTS  

Administrator Marshall reviewed the finance report.  
 

III. SHERIFF’S REPORT 
The Sheriff’s report was available for review and Sheriff Welsh highlighted the following: 
 
Body camera project:  Training is set for March 9th and the cameras should be in use in 
April.       
 
Jail Healthcare:  Jail Commander Captain Steenrod is preparing an RFP for the Jail 
healthcare. 

Addiction Summit:  The Addiction Summit will be held on March 28, 2017.  

Social media was brought up during a recent table top exercise; it became obvious that 
there is a lack of access to social media by County departments.  
 
Jail Population:    There were 223 admissions in February; 178 males and 44 females, 
and the average daily population of 176.    There have been no early releases in 2017.   
  

IV. PROSECUTING ATTORNEY’S REPORT 
The Prosecuting Attorney’s report was available for review; Burke Castleberry 
encouraged everyone to attend the upcoming Addiction Summit.  He also announced 

http://www.lenawee.mi.us/
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Criminal Justice minutes 
March 2, 2017  

that the Annual Crime Victim’s Rights ceremony will be held in April.   
  
Warrants:  For the month of February, there were 188 warrant and 9 juvenile petition 
requests.  Of these requests, 27 felony warrants, 61 misdemeanor warrants, and 6 
juvenile petitions were authorized.   
 
Economic Crimes Unit: The Economic Crimes Unit has 76 open/pending cases in 
diversion and 21 completed cases.  A total of $13,561.51 was collected in merchant 
fees/restitution and $4,097.50 in diversion fees. 

 
V. PUBLIC DEFENDER’S REPORT 

The Public Defender’s report was available for review; John Glaser answered questions.  
Marty noted that the Public Defender’s Office is working on a Compliance Plan for the 
State.      
 

VI. EMERGENCY MANAGEMENT REPORT 
The Office of Emergency Management report was available for review; Craig Tanis 
touched on some table top exercises.  
 

VII. MEDICAL EXAMINER REPORT 
The Medical Examiner’s report was available for January; Dr. Cassin answered questions.    

 
VIII. UPDATES AND OTHER BUSINESS 

There were no other updates or business to discuss.  
  

IX. ADJOURNMENT 
Motion by Lapham, to adjourn the meeting at 10:25 a.m., Bolton seconded.  Motion carried.   

 
MDM/rdb 

 



LENAWEE COUNTY ADMINISTRATOR’S OFFICE 
301 N. Main Street ~ Adrian, MI 49221 

 
Martin D. Marshall, County Administrator 

Telephone: (517) 264-4508 
Fax: (517) 264-4512 
www.lenawee.mi.us 

 
PHYSICAL RESOURCES COMMITTEE MEETING LOCATION 
Bob Knoblauch, Chair – Ralph Tillotson, Vice Chair Committee Room, 2nd Floor 
John Lapham, Member Old Courthouse, 301 N. Main Street, Adrian, MI 

MINUTES:   MONDAY, MARCH 6, 2017 – 10:00 A.M. 
  

  

 PRESENT: Commissioners Knoblauch, Tillotson, Lapham, and Stimpson 

 OTHERS PRESENT: Commissioners Driskill and Wittenbach, Tim Mehan, Jenny Escott, Martin 
Marshall, Irv Shaw, Kim Murphy, Rebecca Borton, and David Panian (The 
Daily Telegram) 

 
I. APPROVAL OF MINUTES   

Motion by Lapham, to approve the minutes of the February 6, 2017, meeting, seconded by 
Tillotson.  Motion carried.    

 
II. FINANCE REPORT 

Administrator Martin Marshall reviewed the finance report and the completion of 
project 1607.   

Motion Tillotson, supported by Lapham, to close the Old Courthouse carpet project #1607.   
Motion carried.  

Motion by Lapham, supported by Tillotson, to accept the finance report and place on file. 
Motion carried.  

 
III. 911  DISPATCH UPS REPLACEMENT – The main uninterruptible power supply, or UPS, for 

the Dispatch Center needs to be replaced in order to protect 911 Services from potential 
service interruption due to power failure.     

 
Motion by Tillotson to recommend approval of up to $11,500 for a new UPS server out of the 
911 Dispatch fund to the Personnel/Ways & Means Committee, supported by Lapham.  Motion 
carried.  

 
IV. MAINTENANCE DEPARTMENT REPORT   

The Maintenance report was available for review.  Tim provided updates on projects 
including the epoxy flooring at the jail, Judicial Building security upgrades, and new 
lighting for the Old Courthouse dome.     

http://www.lenawee.mi.us/
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Physical Resources Committee 
March 6, 2017 
 

Tim added that trenching for exterior lighting at the Physical Resources Building will 
begin once the weather allows it.   

He also mentioned that remodeling the meeting rooms in the Human Services Building 
is being considered.  

  
V. DRAIN COMMISSION REPORT 

The Drain Commission report was submitted.  Drain Commissioner Jenny Escott will be 
presenting the annual Drain Report at Wednesday’s Board of Commissioners meeting.   

Jenny provided an update on the Rover Pipeline project.   Rover has yet to execute an 
agreement with the Drain Commission and there is a federal court hearing set for 
Thursday, March 9, 2017.   

 
VI. UPDATES / OTHER BUSINESS 

There was no other business.   

 
VII. ADJOURNMENT 

Motion by Lapham, to adjourn the meeting at 10:15 a.m., seconded by Tillotson.  Motion 
carried. 

 
MDM/rdb 



LENAWEE COUNTY ADMINISTRATOR’S OFFICE 
301 N. Main Street ~ Adrian, MI 49221 

 
Martin D. Marshall, County Administrator 

Telephone: (517) 264-4508 
Fax: (517) 264-4512 
www.lenawee.mi.us 

 
PERSONNEL / WAYS & MEANS COMMITTEE MEETING LOCATION 
Ralph Tillotson, Chair - Terry Collins, Vice Chair Chamber Room, 2nd Floor 
Committee of the Whole Old Courthouse, 301 N. Main Street, Adrian, MI 
 
 MINUTES:   Tuesday, March 7, 2017  - 10:07 a.m. 

 
 PRESENT: Commissioners Tillotson, Collins, Bales, Bolton, Driskill, Knoblauch, Lapham, 

Stimpson, and Wittenbach  
 
 ALSO PRESENT: Martha Hall, Roxann Holloway, Jenny Escott, Marilyn Woods, David Panian (The 

Daily Telegram), Martin Marshall, and Rebecca Borton  
 

I. APPROVAL OF THE MINUTES  

Motion by Lapham, seconded by Bolton, to approve the minutes of February 7, 2017.  Motion 
carried. 
 
 

II. PERSONNEL BUSINESS 
 

A. Employment Changes:  The monthly employment changes were presented for review. 
 

B. Other Personnel Business: There was no other personnel business at this time. 
 
 

III. WAYS AND MEANS BUSINESS 
 

A. Finance Report: Marty reviewed the finance reports indicating that the benchmark is 
just under 17%.  Six percent of revenue has been received to date.  Expenses are closer 
to the benchmark at 16%.  Service contracts are above the benchmark due to January 
billing of annual contracts.   
 
Budget Adjustments:  Marty reviewed budget adjustments for the Health Department.   

Motion by Wittenbach, supported by Bolton, to approve the budget adjustments as presented.  
Motion carried. 

 
B. Second Quarterly Allotment   

Motion by Driskill, supported by Stimpson, to recommend approval of the second quarterly 
allotment of appropriations by resolution # 2017-003.  Motion carried.  

 

http://www.lenawee.mi.us/
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Minutes 
Personnel/Ways and Means Committee 
March 7, 2017 - Page 2 of 3  
 

C. Board of Health: Health Officer, Martha Hall submitted the Health Department’s 2017 
Plan of Organization and highlighted changes.  The State of Michigan requires this plan 
be updated every three years.    
  
Commissioner Stimpson commended the plan.  

Motion by Stimpson, supported by Knoblauch, to recommend approval of the Board of Health 
2017 Plan of Organization.  Motion carried.    

 
D. Committee Recommendations/Referrals   

 
Parks Commission:  Marty reviewed the Parks Commission recommendation for the 
County to act as the applying agency for a recreational grant to extend the Kiwanis trail.  
He clarified that the County would be the applicant for a Michigan Natural Resources 
Trust Fund grant and would be responsible for reporting and submission requirements, 
but the County would not be responsible for any local matching funds provisions which 
are to be covered by other local governments and community service groups.    
 
Commissioner Bolton added that her concern regarding the county staff having time to 
assist with this grant was addressed at the Parks Commission meeting.    
 
Marty noted Deputy Administrator Kim Murphy will be assisting with the organization of 
this project and that the Board of Commissioners will need to set a Public Hearing for 
March 23rd.   

Motion by Bolton, supported by Collins, to recommend that the County of Lenawee act as the 
applicant for a Michigan Department of Natural Resources Trust Fund grant in the amount of 
$300,000.   Discussion.  Motion carried.   

 
Physical Resources Committee:  The Physical Resources Committee recommends 
approval of a UPS replacement in the Dispatch Center.      

Motion by Bolton, supported by Lapham, to recommend approval of up to $11,500 for a new 
UPS server out of the 911 Dispatch fund [261.325-931 Equipment Repair/Maintenance].  Motion 
carried.   

 
Airport Commission:  The Airport Commission recommends approval of equipment 
disposal via a consignment auction while returning funds back into the Airport.      

Motion by Collins, supported by Bolton, to recommend approval of the Airport equipment 
disposal with proceeds to remain in the Airport budget.  Motion carried.   
 

E. Consent Agenda:  Commissioner Bolton requested that the Michigan Department of 
Natural Resources Trust Fund grant request be withheld from the consent agenda.  All 
other actions taken today will be placed on the consent agenda.   



Minutes 
Personnel/Ways and Means Committee 
March 7, 2017 - Page 3 of 3  
 

 
Marty again noted that the Board of Commissioners will need to set a Public Hearing for 
the March 23rd meeting to provide the public an opportunity to comment on the 
application.   

 
F. Other Business:   There was no other business.  
 
 

IV. ADJOURNMENT 

Motion by Bolton, seconded by Wittenbach, to adjourn at 10:33 a.m.  Motion carried. 
 
MDM/rdb 



LENAWEE COUNTY ADMINISTRATOR’S OFFICE 
301 N. Main Street ~ Adrian, MI 49221 

 
Martin D. Marshall, County Administrator 

Telephone: (517) 264-4508 
Fax: (517) 264-4512 
www.lenawee.mi.us 

 
ACCOUNTS PAYABLE COMMITTEE MEETING LOCATION 
David Stimpson, Ralph Tillotson, Martin Marshall Committee Room, 2nd Floor 
 Old Courthouse, 301 N. Main Street, Adrian, MI 
  
 MINUTES:  THURSDAY, FEBRUARY 16, 2017  - 10:00 A.M.  

 
 PRESENT: Commissioners Tillotson and Stimpson, and Martin Marshall 

 ALSO PRESENT: Roxann Holloway 

 
I. Approval of Minutes 

Motion by Stimpson, supported by Marshall, to approve the minutes of the February 2, 2017 
meeting.  Motion carried. 
 

II. Review and approve accounts payable vouchers 
A listing of vouchers that were processed on February 9th and vouchers received for 
payment in the Clerk’s Office through February 16th were reviewed.   

 
Motion by Marshall, supported by Stimpson, to approve total vouchers, for payment in the 
amount of $1,267,818.75 with the general fund’s portion being $189,569.42.  Motion carried. 

 
III. Other Business 

There was no other business. 
 

IV. Adjournment 
Motion by Stimpson, seconded by Marshall, to adjourn the meeting at 10:45 a.m. Motion 
carried. 

 
MDM/rdb 
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LENAWEE COUNTY ADMINISTRATOR’S OFFICE 
301 N. Main Street ~ Adrian, MI 49221 

 
Martin D. Marshall, County Administrator 

Telephone: (517) 264-4508 
Fax: (517) 264-4512 
www.lenawee.mi.us 

 
ACCOUNTS PAYABLE COMMITTEE MEETING LOCATION 
David Stimpson, Ralph Tillotson, Martin Marshall Committee Room, 2nd Floor 
 Old Courthouse, 301 N. Main Street, Adrian, MI 
  
 MINUTES:  THURSDAY, MARCH 2, 2017  -  10:30 A.M.  

 
 PRESENT: Commissioners Tillotson and Stimpson, and Martin Marshall 

 ALSO PRESENT: Commissioners Collins and Lapham, and Roxann Holloway 

 
I. Approval of Minutes 

Motion by Marshall, supported by Stimpson, to approve the minutes of the February 16, 2017 
meeting.  Motion carried. 
 

II. Review and approve accounts payable vouchers 
A listing of vouchers that were processed on February 23rd and vouchers received for 
payment in the Clerk’s Office through March 2nd were reviewed.   

 
Motion by Marshall, supported by Stimpson, to approve total vouchers, for payment in the 
amount of $1,505,828.15 with the general fund’s portion being $246,473.86.  Motion carried. 

 
III. Other Business 

There was no other business. 
 

IV. Adjournment 
Motion by Stimpson, seconded by Marshall, to adjourn the meeting at 11:15 a.m. Motion 
carried. 

 
MDM/rdb 
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MINUTES OF THE LENAWEE COUNTY PARKS COMMISSION  

MEETING HELD FEBRUARY 27, 2017 

 

Present were Park Commissioners Chris Wittenbach, Secretary Dan Bruggeman, and members KZ 

Bolton and Ralph Tillotson.  Present representing County Administration were Marty Marshall and 

Kim Murphy, and Mike Sexton from the Maintenance Department.   

 

Upon motion made and supported, 

 

RESOLVED, The Minutes of the previous meeting of             

January 16, 2017, be approved as presented. 

 

Also present at the meeting were Shelley Lim from the City of Tecumseh, and from One Lenawee, 

Don Taylor and David Maxwell and Chris Miller, together with representative Bronna Kahle. 

 

The special guests explained their plans to expand the Kiwanis biking trail from the City of Adrian to 

the City of Tecumseh and to ask for the county’s support of the program and assistance in making a 

grant application to the Michigan Land and Water Trust Fund.  The matter was discussed and 

reviewed, and thereafter, 

 

Upon motion made and supported, 

 

RESOLVED, that the Lenawee County Parks Commission  

recommend to the Lenawee County Board of Commissioners 

that Lenawee County act as the applying agency for a  

Michigan Land and Water Trust Fund grant to improve and  

extend the Kiwanis bike trail from the City of Adrian to the  

City of Tecumseh, provided that the City of Adrian or another 

municipality be responsible for writing the grant and 

providing the local matching funds, and that the City of 

Adrian act as project manager and hold and maintain the 

necessary easements for that project. 

 

Thereafter, the financial report was presented and placed on record.   

 

Mike Sexton from County Maintenance presented a report on the parks. 

 

As to Bi-Centennial Park, the Maintenance Department is investigating the question of a new bridge 

over the county drain at that park.  Mr. Sexton reported that the drain commission prefers a bridge 

instead of a culvert.  Ralph Tillotson suggested that inasmuch as this is a county drain, the cost of 

the bridge or the culvert should be borne by all taxpayers using that watershed, and Mr. Sexton will 

present that proposal to the 

bortonr
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drain commission.   

Further, as to Bi-Centennial Park, Mr. Sexton reported that trespassers are removing split rail fence 

sections at the North end of the park to gain winter access.  It was suggested that a pedestrian access 

be provided so that the public would not continue to dismantle the fence.   

 

As to Gerber Park, Mr. Sexton reported that a fire plan is developed and will be implemented when 

weather permits in the early spring.   

 

As to Ramsdell Park, the trails are being maintained and cleared. 

 

As to Taylor Road Park, U.S. Fish & Wildlife Service is proceeding with opening trails and viewing 

sites and an area for a prairie seeding. In addition, they are installing necessary drainage culverts 

across the paths within the park.  The U.S. Fish & Wildlife Service contractors are willing to clear 

and smooth the parking area on Taylor Road and supply gravel for same, and work on an additional 

entrance on Carson Road for maintenance purposes.  The matter was discussed, and, 

 

Upon motion made and supported, 

 

RESOLVED, That the Parks Commission allocate an amount 

not to exceed $12,000 to pay the contractor to complete the 

parking areas and to purchase a culvert for the Carson Road 

trail and to develop necessary fencing to protect the park 

against motorized incursions. 

 

It was also reported that County Maintenance is working with the state officials to prevent unlawful 

hunting on county park properties. 

 

Mr. Sexton also reported that the county is interested in developing an agreement with the City of 

Adrian to obtain millings for county maintenance of driveways and parking areas, and the Parks 

Commission approved of Mr. Sexton going forward with these plans. 

 

KZ Bolton raised the question of utilizing the property that was obtained through condemnation at the 

North side of the county airport South of Cadmus Road.  Marty Marshall will contact the prosecuting 

attorney for a legal opinion as to any restrictions on the use of that property. 

 

The next meeting of the Parks Commission is scheduled for Monday, March 20, 2017, at 11:00 A.M. 

 

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 12:20 P.M. 

 

Respectfully submitted, 

 

Dan R. Bruggeman, Secretary  
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MINUTES 
  

SOLID WASTE COORDINATING COMMITTEE 
WEDNESDAY, MARCH 1, 2017 – 10:00 A.M. 

CHAMBERS - 2ND FLOOR (OCH)  
 

Committee Members Present: 
Comm. B. Knoblauch, SW Chair (12/19)    
 
Martha Hall (Health Field – 12/17)          Leo Oswald (Township Rep. – 12/18)  
Dan Swallow (City of Tecumseh – 12/17) Lindsay Garrison (Environ. Group – 12/18)    
Greg Stalter (SW Industry – 12/17) 
 
Committee Members Absent (with notification): (without notification): 
Vacant – Outlying Community 
John Tuckerman, Vice Chair (At Large -12/19) 
Shane Horn (City of Adrian – 12/19)      
  
Also Present: 
Martin Marshall (County Administrator) Kim Murphy (Deputy Administrator)  
Diana Schroeder (SW Program Coordinator) Bryan Winder (Public/Outlying Comm. Candidate) 
 
Introduction of Guests:  Comm. Knoblauch called the meeting to order at 10:02 a.m.  
Guests were introduced and welcomed.    

I. Approval of Consent Agenda: 
 
REQUEST TO REMOVE FROM CONSENT AGENDA FOR DISCUSSION:  N/A 
 
THE LCSWCC RESOLVES:  To adopt the Consent Agenda approving, receiving and placing on file the 
following:   

2) January 4, 2017 Meeting Minutes  
3) Finance Report 
4) Unfinished Business: 
 a) The Administrative Calendar 

1) Waste Hauler Tonnage Logs   
 

MOTION by Leo Oswald, supported by Martha Hall, to accept the above Consent Agenda and place on 
file.   MOTION CARRIED (6-0) by Roll Call Vote.    ABSENT:   Outlying Community -Vacant, 
John Tuckerman, Shane Horn 
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III.   Discussion Items:   
 

5) Open Position: 
a) Outlying Community:  SW received two applicants for the LCSWCC Outlying 

Community position – James Hannah (Raisin Township) and Bryan Winder (Adrian 
Township); letters of interest and applications for appointment are on file.  
 
Comm. Knoblauch asked B. Winder to introduce himself and tell us a little about himself.    
Discussion regarding J. Hannah’s application/letter of interest.  No further discussion.  
Comm. Knoblauch suggested a recommendation be made to the BOC for an appointment.  
B. Winder was recommended for the LCSWCC Outlying Community position, due to the 
fact he made an effort to attend today’s meeting and has an interest and knowledge of 
recycling. 

MOTION by Dan Swallow, supported by Greg Stalter, to recommend BOC appoint Bryan Winder to 
the LCSWCC Outlying Community position.  No further discussion.   
MOTION CARRIED (6-0)    ABSENT:   Outlying Community -Vacant, John Tuckerman,  
Shane Horn 
 

6) Republic Services:  Greg Stalter was promoted late 2016 and his territory expanded.  G. Stalter 
now covers some accounts in Lenawee County, as well as the Toledo and Sandusky areas.  
LCSW received a letter from Republic Services regarding a new representative for this area -- 
Will Behrick.  Comm. Knoblauch and D. Schroeder met with W. Behrick February 5, 2017.  W. 
Behrick is very ambitious and anxious to meet with his new accounts.  G. Stalter will serve the 
remainder of his LCSWCC term, which expires December 2017. 
  

7) DOS:    
a)  Update:  DOS tonnage report/charts are on file. The usual reports of jammed compactors 

have been received. 
b) Signage:  SW received a phone message suggesting the DOS signage be displayed in 

Spanish, as well as English.  An unidentified caller stated an elderly Hispanic gentleman was 
tossing all sorts of items into one container.  The caller was concerned the gentleman 
couldn’t read English. Discussion.  M. Marshall advised the magnetic door signage needs to 
be replaced at this time due to breakage.  A suggestion was made about adding graphic 
symbols to the door signage (in addition to the existing verbiage).  D. Schroeder will follow-
up with Tim Mehan and Michael Sexton (maintenance). 

 

8) SW Planning Committee (SWPC):      
a) January 18, 2017 Informational Meeting:  Comm. Knoblauch advised the meeting was 

held and the SW Management Plan was rejected by the majority of municipalities.  The 
MDEQ has been notified of the rejected plan, and it (MDEQ) will be receiving the plan to 
amend on our behalf. 

 
9) SW Program Coordinator’s Updates:      

a) 2017 Waste Hauler Licensing:  All commercial haulers are current on their 2017 
licensing.    
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b) MIS Pending Partnership:  Comm. Knoblauch, Leo Oswald and D. Schroeder will meet 
with Craig Hatch (MIS VP of Facilities & Operations) and Pat Feekings (MIS Facility 
Director) on Friday, March 3, 2017 at 1:00 pm to discuss a possible recycling partnership.   

    TV recycling was suggested by Comm. Knoblauch.  MIS officials were open to it, but need 
to conduct further studies as to the expense involved, required equipment, manpower, etc.  
Further discussion on types of recycling. Comm. Knoblauch advised LCSWSCC that 
anyone who wishes to attend the March 3rd meeting is welcome; the  meeting will be held 
in the OCH Committee Room at 1:00pm. 
   

 10) Other Business:    
 a)  Raisin-Tecumseh Township Dump Days:  Dale Witt (Raisin Township Supervisor) 

provided the dates for Raisin and Tecumseh Townships’ 2017 dump days.  Events will be 
held on (1) April 22nd, (2) July 15th, and (3) October 14th from 8am-12noon at Raisin 
Charter Township.  There is a $25 per load fee for non-township residents; tires off rims are 
$5/tire, and tractor tires are $25/tire. 
 

b) Lenawee County Fair: M. Marshall advised the County is exploring having an 
informational program at the 2017 fair booth. Space will be shared at the existing SW booth.  
This will save the expense of purchasing additional booth space and maintain the current 
prime booth location. 

c) Health Department Grant:  M. Hall advised the Health Department was awarded grant 
funds associated with the Zika Virus.  The Health Department will partner with SW 
Committee to provide financial assistance for tire collection.  Further discussions are 
required to determine the best way to handle this:  apply funding toward annual tire 
collection event, fund a large tire (semi, tractor) event, etc.      

 

11)   LCSWC Comments:   M. Hall provided an update on recycling at the Health Department.  
The recycling containers the Health Department purchased a couple of months ago are being 
filled approximately every ten (10) days.  Items are taken to the DOS for recycling.  More 
people are utilizing the recycling containers, and it is hoped that more personnel will be 
educated and persuaded to begin recycling as well.  
     

12) Public Comment:     N/A 
  
13) Adjournment:     

MOTION by Martha Hall, supported by Greg Stalter, to adjourn the meeting.   MOTION CARRIED 
(6-0).    ABSENT:   Outlying Community -Vacant, John Tuckerman, Shane Horn 

  

  The next Solid Waste Coordinating Committee meeting is scheduled for 
WEDNESDAY, APRIL 5, 2017 AT 10:00 A.M. in the COMMITTEE ROOM 

Located on the 2nd
 Floor of the Old Courthouse 

bk/ds 



 
  
    
2651 Cadmus Road (517) 265-2827  
Adrian, MI 49221 

 
 

MINUTES 
 

LENAWEE COUNTY AIRPORT COMMISSION 
MONDAY, MARCH 6, 2017 – 1:30 P.M.  

TERMINAL BUILDING 
 
Present: Commissioners Driskill, Bales, and Knoblauch 
 
Also Present: Joe Malak, Irv Shaw, Martin Marshall, and Kim Murphy 
 
 
I. Approval of Agenda 

Joe requested the Agenda be amended to include a Consignment Sale to be shown under 
New Business and Hangar Purchase to be shown under Old Business. 

 
Motion by Knoblauch, supported by Bales, to amend the Agenda as requested.  Motion carried. 
 
II. Approval of Minutes 

 
Motion by Bales, supported by Knoblauch, to approve the minutes of the January 9, 2017 
meeting.  Motion carried. 
 
  III. Manager’s Report   
 Joe presented the manager’s report; the following items were reviewed.  

 
East Maintenance Building: As of March 1 Mr. Leeson will be occupying the East 
Maintenance building to house his aircrafts. Mr. Leeson has been to our field many times 
with all of his aircraft, having all of his service work taken care of by Larson Aviation 
located on this field.   
 
Equipment:  Summer equipment maintenance preparation has begun a little earlier this year 
with the smaller mowing equipment being removed from storage and in anticipation of an 
earlier start in the spring mowing season. Summer preparation of the tractors and larger 
mowing decks will continue towards the end of March. 
 
Adrian Soaring Club: The Adrian Soaring Club has started holding spring meetings in 
preparation for the 2017 season. The weather and ground conditions allow, the soaring club 
school will start their season the first part of April. 
 
Maple Lane Manor Cemetery:  The cemetery appears to be in good condition after the 
winter months. Preparation for weed control and cleanup will begin at the end of March. 
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Madison Lake Subdivision:  During the first part of March, the airport will be preparing 
the completion of the work still necessary located in the Madison Lake Subdivision. Joe is 
waiting for bids for removal of the road.  The contractors have been unable to complete the 
excavation necessary for demolition due to weather conditions. 
 
North and W. Taxi Ln. rehabilitation:  The engineering reports from Mead and Hunt have 
been completed and submitted to the Bureau of Aeronautics for the rehabilitation of the 
north and west taxi lanes leading to all of the hangers located on the west end of the airport. 
These taxi lanes have been deteriorating for multiple years now and are in desperate need of 
replacement. The submitted grant funding has been approved and is now waiting for 
Midsummer transfer.  This work can be completed in early fall 2017.    
 
The Lenawee County Road Commission will be inspecting the adjacent aprons leading to 
these taxiways and advising to the condition of repair or replacement prior to the new taxi 
lanes being installed. 
 
North FBO Parking Lot:  During the first week of March, the Lenawee County Road 
Commission will be assessing the FBO and flight school parking lot located directly in front 
of the FBO. This parking lot has been deteriorating rapidly over the past few years, and is in 
desperate need of repair. Joe anticipates having a cost evaluation for this work to the 
Administrator’s Office and commissioners prior to the April 2017 meeting. 
 
Upcoming Events:  Michigan International Speedway has announced its schedule for two 
NASCAR races to be held in 2017. The first race will be held June 16 through the 18th, the 
Sprint Cup Series will be on August 13 with the Pure Michigan 400; and the NASCAR 
Camping World Truck Series is on August 12. 
 
Ending the season for 2017, will be Operation Good Cheer which will be held on Saturday, 
December 2, 2017 again providing for foster children in Lenawee County.  
 
Power Gate Repair:  During the winter thaw, the asphalt cracked and spread in two 
locations causing the magnetic safety wire located in the asphalt to break and cause the 
power entrance gate to malfunction.  Repairs were completed by C-Gate Company out of 
Sylvania, Ohio with the installation of new safety wiring on the north side of the fence.  
 
N. Maintenance Building: Joe has replaced the deteriorating wood that was on the East 
wall of the building.  There is also a large amount of debris that has been building up behind 
the storage buildings.  The way in which this type of material is disposed of will need to be 
discussed in the near future. 
 
Collections:  Joe has been working with Attorney Irv Shaw to evict a person from one of 
the hangars.  That has been a success and the hangar has been rented out to another person.  
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There is one more hangar in which the person is two quarters behind in their rent.  Joe 
continues to work with Attorney Shaw on this matter as well. 
 

Motion by Knoblauch, supported by Bales, to approve the Manager’s Report and place it on file.  
Motion carried. 
 
IV. Finance Report   
 Administrator Marshall presented the financial report.  The current benchmark is 16.7%. 

Total revenues are at 11.70% and the expenses at 7.05%.  Litigation matters are tracked 
separately.  Phase II revenues are at 9.00% and expenses are at 1.36% 

 
Motion by Knoblauch, supported by Bales, to approve the finance report and place it on file.  
Motion carried. 
  
V. New Business   
 Consignment Sale:  Joe has a number of tractors and other miscellaneous equipment that he 

would like to sell by way of consignment. 
Motion by Knoblauch, supported by Bales to recommend that the Personnel Ways & Means 
Committee permit the Airport Manager to sell his equipment at a consignment sale and retain 
the funds in the Airport Budget.  Motion carried. 
   

VI.  Old Business     
Hangar Purchase:  Joe was able to finalize the purchase of the Blissfield Hanger; there is a 
tenant in the building and is receiving $800 in monthly rent.   

 
VII.  Other Business / Public Comment    
  There was no public comment. 

 
 VIII.  Adjournment 

Motion by Knoblauch, supported by Bales, to adjourn the meeting at 2:12 p.m.  Motion carried.  
 
 
MDM:klm 



Michigan Townships Association 
Lenawee County Chapter 

February 20, 2017 Meeting Minutes 
 

The meeting was called to order by Chairman Downing at 7:45 P.M. with the 
pledge to the flag and a moment of silence. 
 
Roll call of officers:  Chairman Downing, Secretary Richardson, Treasurer Emmons 
and trustees Boggs and Quigley. 
 
Roll call of townships showed six townships represented by seven members.  Also 
present were county commissioner Bob Knoblauch and road commission 
operations manager Jason Schnaidt. 
 
There were no minutes to approve as none were mailed out to the townships 
last month. 
 
There was no change in the treasurer’s report-same $227.06 balance as last 
month. 
 
Commissioner Knoblauch reported on the following:  commissioner Driskill will 
return next month to the MTA meetings as county liaison; the Nexus pipeline 
project is currently held up due to FERC; ITC will be replacing all “H” type power 
poles with monopoles along a route from the prison on Beecher Road to 
Samaria-construction to start in 2018; the solid waste plan revision has been sent 
to the State of Michigan. 
 
Road commission report:  there is one township meeting left to conduct; crews 
are doing brush and tree maintenance instead of snow plowing; project 
contracts are being prepared. 
 
MTA representative Al Boggs reminded members to keep in touch with their 
legislators; legislation can be tracked on the MTA website under the Legislative 
Action Center; board of review training will be held next week in Chelsea and 
Lansing; the annual conference will be held April 11-13, 2017 in Lansing. 
 
There was discussion on the veterans exemption for property taxes and on 
cemeteries-costs of lots, opening and closing charges, etc. 
 
The next meeting of the association will be Monday, March 20, 2017 at 7:30 P.M. 
at the Human Services building on Winter Street.  County Administrator Marty 
Marshall will be the speaker for this meeting-discussing county finances and the 
possibility of a ballot issue for a vote on re-allocation of millages.  It would be a 
good thing to have a decent turnout for this meeting. 
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Motion by Emmons, supported by Quigley to adjourn.  Motion carried and 
meeting adjourned at 8:40 P.M. 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
Rick W. Richardson, Secretary 
 



Lenawee County  
     Tammy Sheldon, Director                    Department of Veterans Affairs               Executive Committee 

Veterans Service Officer                1040 S. Winter St., Ste. 3017           Gerald N. Cool 

        Kelley Elliott                                               Adrian, MI  49221-3868           Leo V. Oswald 
  Veterans Advocate II              (517) 264-5335          Michael Shadbolt 
      Audricka Jacob                      Fax:  (517) 264-5334          James C. Topps 

Veterans Relief Case Agent                   Email: veterans.affairs@lenawee.mi.us                                

 
EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE MEETING 

 
March 3, 2017                      10:00 a.m. 
 
CALL TO ORDER: Chairman Cool called the meeting to order at 10:00 a.m. 
 
ROLL CALL: Chairman- Cool, Secretary- Topps, Oswald and Shadbolt.  Staff – Sheldon, 
Director Veterans Service Officer; Elliott, Veterans Advocate II and Jacob, VR Case Agent and 
Liaison Bob Knoblauch, County Commissioner.   
 
APPROVAL OF AGENDA: Motion (Oswald/Topps) to approve the agenda. Motion carried. 
 
APPROVAL OF MINUTES: Motion (Shadbolt/Oswald) to approve the minutes of February 3, 
2017 Executive Committee meeting minutes with no corrections noted.  Motion carried. 
 
APPROVAL OF BILLS:  Motion (Topps/Shadbolt) to approve Executive Committee per diem 
pay of $160.00, MACVC 2017 spring conference registration expenses of $110.00, two (2) 
county burial expenses of $600.00 and one (1) county headstone placement of $75.00.  
Motion to approve expenses for month of March carried. 
 
SERVICE OFFICER’S REPORT: VSO Sheldon reported on the department activities, 
expenditures, county burials and headstone placement.  
 
DEPARTMENT BUSINESS RELATED MEETINGS AND OCCURRENCE REPORTS: VRCA Jacob 
reported that she attended the COC meeting on February 14 where the group discussed 
homelessness Lenawee County.  VSO Sheldon commented that she attended the February 22 
Management meeting at the Courthouse on where several county department heads gave a 
briefing of their department’s monthly activities.  VRCA Jacob also reported that she attended 
the Housing meeting on February 24 regarding Fair Housing for renters in Lenawee County.  
VRCA Jacob also commented on the Homeless Veteran’s meeting that she attended on March 
1 where they compile and discuss the past’s months data collected.  VSO Sheldon informed 
the committee that she and Chairman Cool attended the February 23 United Veterans Council 
meeting. 
 
OLD BUSINESS:   No old business to report. 
 
NEW BUSINESS:  VSO Sheldon reported that she and VA Elliott will be attending the Annual 
MACVC Spring Conference held Tuesday, April 18 thru Friday April 21. 
 
COMMISSIONER KNOBLAUCH COUNTY UPDATES:  Commissioner Knoblauch brought the 
committee current with the happenings in our county.  The second quarter allotments will be 
disbursed to the county agencies and the lights on the Old Courthouse and flag will be 
replaced by new LED lighting. 

mailto:veterans.affairs@lenawee.mi.us
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VETERANS RELIEF FUND:  Motion (Oswald/Shadbolt) to approve the revised VRF Policy 102 
and Index page. Motion carried.  
 
The VRF log of applicants for March, 2017 meeting has been made a part of the minutes for 
reference. There was one (1) application approved by the Authorized Agents for a total of 
$1,595.20. The Veterans Relief Committee reviewed three (3) applications with one (1) being 
approved for $2,300.00 with a contingent and two (2) being denied for a total of $2,900.00.  
Total amount approved since last month’s meeting was $3,895.20. 
 
PUBLIC/PARTNER COMMENTS:  Chairman Cool commented that the new DAV Van is on 
order and will be ready spring of 2017.  Commissioner Knoblauch reported that the Blissfield 
VFW Post 10912 will be merging with the Adrian VFW Post 1584.  Secretary Topps gave a 
progress report on the MVTF pilot program that he serves on. 
 
ADJOURNMENT: Motion (Shadbolt/Oswald) to adjourn meeting at 11:43 a.m.   
                                                                       
 
 
       _____________________________________ 
                                                 Jim Topps, Secretary 
 







LENAWEE COUNTY EMERGENCY 9-1-1 DISTRICT BOARD 
MINUTES OF THE MEETING 

 
January 12, 2017 

 
BOARD ATTENDANCE: 
 
Chief Troy Stern     Police Chief’s Association 
Lt. Tony Cuevas     Michigan State Police 
Sheriff Jack Welsh     Lenawee County Sheriff 
Commissioner Terry Collins    Board of Commissioners 
Mr. Curtis Parson     Emergency Management  
Mr. Doug Lerch     Consumer Representative 
Mr. Vincent Lysaght     Consumer Representative 
Lt. David Aungst     Director 
Sgt Corinne Perdue                Secretary 
Sabrina Martinez     LCSO Business Manager 
Dispatcher Miranda Benner    Dispatch Representative 
 
ABSENT: 
 
Chief Joe Tuckey     Fire Chief’s Association 
 
GUESTS: 
 
Rich Uslan from Motorola 
Kevin Hatline from Smart911 
Fire Chiefs Scott Damon – Cambridge Twp Fire, Ryan Rank – Madison Twp Fire and 
Tim Shaw – Addison Fire.  David Panian – The Daily Telegram and Assistant County 
Administrator Kim Murphy. 
 
MEETING: 
 
Chief Stern called the meeting to order at 3:00pm. 
  
APPROVAL OF AGENDA: 
 
Chairman Stern asked for a motion to approve today’s agenda.  Emergency Manager 
Parson made a motion to approve the agenda. Lt. Cuevas supported.  The motion carried. 
 
INTODUCTION OF SGT PERDUE 
 
Lt. Aungst advised that as one of the goals of the 5 year plan, the process for an Assistant 
Director has been completed.  Corinne Perdue, who has been with the Sheriff’s Office for 
almost 22 years and a Shift Leader since 2008 has been appointed to the position.  
Corinne started her duties on January 9, 2017 and will now be attending the meetings. 
 
 



ELECTION OF CHAIR AND VICE CHAIR 
 
Sheriff Welsh nominated Chief Stern and the nomination was accepted. Mr. Lerch 
nominated Vince Lysaght as Vice Chair.  Lt. Cuevas supported the nominations.  The 
nominations were closed.  The motion carried. 
 
APPROVAL OF MINUTES:   
 
Commissioner Collins made a motion to approve the draft minutes of the November 10, 
2016 meeting and also the December 8, 2016 special meeting minutes.  Mr. Lysaght 
supported the motion.  The motion carried 
 
 
DIRECTOR’S REPORT: 
 
A copy of the Director’s Report was distributed, via email, for review by the board 
members prior to the meeting.  Lt. Aungst went over the highlights and answered 
questions.  The phone project is going to delayed some, after much research it was found 
that there is a time period between when the resolution was made to when we actually 
accept PFN as our provider, typically an 18 month period.  We were delayed due to the 
recess we took when not knowing what our funding was going to be. Commissioner 
Collins asked if we still have sufficient support for our current system and Lt Aungst 
advised there are some parts we cannot get as the system is old, there are no current 
contracts but for the most part yes, we have the support for our current system.  There 
have been some minor issues but they have been able to correct them.   
Lt. Aungst advised something that has been on the agenda for a while is to have a joint 
radio committee involving both the Police Chief’s and the Fire Chief’s.  
 
The Assistant Director will be fulfilling the secretarial duties of the board.   
 
Dispatch Staffing, we are down to the bare minimum of numbers we can be and are 
starting the hiring process.  The dispatchers are really pulling together and stepping up.  
Mr. Lerch asked if exit interviews are conducted when people leave.  Lt. Aungst advised 
there is no formal exit interview, but he knows the reason each has left.  Mr. Lysaght 
asked if it still takes 6 to 7 months to get the dispatchers trained and Lt. Aungst replied 
affirmatively, and that there is one that is due to be released in March. 
 
Mr. Lysaght asked what the holdup is on the UPS.  Lt. Aungst advised that the UPS was 
taken care of once, there is a new UPS problem, but Lt. Aungst has not heard back from 
Matt Richardson so he is not sure what the current status is.  We are possibly looking at 
replacing the main UPS. 
 
Sheriff Welsh made a motion to accept the Directors Report, supported by Mr. Lysaght.  
The motion carried. 
 
 
 
 
 



 
FINANCIAL REPORT: 
 
A copy of the Financial Report was distributed via e-mail to the board members.  Sabrina 
reported we are still currently receiving December payments for revenue.  The fourth 
quarter payments are starting to trickle in.  A comparison shows compared to last year 
revenue is up $421,000, due to the surcharge increase.  Current revenue is at 96% by 
March when all revenue is in we should exceed target.   
 
Projected revenue $6 to $800, 00 in the positive, excluding a few expenditures we are 
waiting on.  
 
Personnel is at 96%, Non personnel 94% 
 
Mr. Lysaght made a motion to accept the financial report, supported by Sheriff Welsh. 
The motion carried. 
 
OLD BUSINESS: 
 
Southern Michigan PSAP Alliance:  Lt. Aungst reported three counties to meet, us, 
Barry County and Calhoun County to see what we need to do to allow other counties to 
come into the group, as Kalamazoo County, Hillsdale County and Jackson County have 
all shown interest in joining.  PFN advises allowing others into the group may allow cost 
savings. 
 
Police and Fire Committee:  The two groups met January 11, 2017; both groups agreed 
that what is desired is a system that is going to work.  Rich Uslan from Motorola attended 
the meeting and provided information requested.  Lt Aungst has met with Rich Uslan 
from the Motorola study along with his engineer and provided him with required 
requested information, so that study will be getting rolling.  Mr. Uslan advised they really 
need a good radio count from each agency.  Preliminarily, they are looking at 2 more 
sites along with the existing sites. They are still looking at ways to design the system.  
Chief Stern asked if Motorola would be able to also provide a coverage study on the 
current VHS system.  Mr. Uslan advised there would probably be additional information 
needed but he believes they could do it.  
 
Main UPS:  Covered under Director’s Report 
 
Motorola Study:  Covered under Director’s Report 
 
NEW BUSINESS:  
 
Smart 911: The State is paying for a smart 911 service which is a program that the 
public can sign up for which provides information to our dispatch center with their 
personal information.  The state is pushing this and has offered to pay for one year and 
this offer has been out for a while. Now the state is offering to pay for 18 months up front 
if we go with it, the deadline for this funding being February 14, 2017.  After that, it will 
cost us $4,169.00 per seat after October 1st, 2018.  Kevin Hatline did a presentation on 
the application.  Many surrounding counties are currently using Smart 911 or waiting for 



the install.  Mr. Hatline advised Rave Mobile has no reason to believe the State of 
Michigan will not continue funding indefinitely.  After the presentation, questions were 
asked and answered one from Chief Stern asking if Lenawee County chooses to sign up 
for the 18 month period, what commitment is involved after the 18 month period of state 
funding is done?  Mr. Hatline advised that there is no commitment, we can stop using at 
anytime and there is no disconnection fee. 
 
Emergency Manager Parson made a motion to accept agreement to enter into Smart 911, 
supported by Mr. Lerch.  The motion carried. 
 
 
 
   
DISPATCH COMMENTS: 
 
None 
 
PUBLIC COMMENT: 
 
None 
 
ADJOURNMENT: 
 
Lt. Cuevas made a motion, supported by Mr. Lerch to adjourn this meeting.  The motion 
passed.  Meeting adjourned at 4:07pm 
 
Respectfully Submitted, 
 
 
Sgt. Corinne Perdue 
Assistant Dispatch Director 
 
Next regular scheduled meeting of the ETDB is Thursday March 9, 2017 at 3:00 PM 
in the Board of Commissioner’s chambers in the County Old Courthouse Building. 



MINUTES 
Lenawee County Board of Health 

Wednesday, Feb 15, 2017 

 

 
Present: John Tuckerman, John Frye, Chris Wittenbach and Lorrie Tritt 
 
Absent: Lee Ann Minton 
 
Also Present: Martha Hall, Mike Ernst, Cindy Merritt, Dennis Chernin, Deidre Reed, Susie Dice, Anne Mitchell, 

Annie Keenan and Teresa Bacon 
 
CALL TO ORDER - The February 15, 2017 Board of Health (BOH) meeting was called to order at 4:04 pm by 
Chairman John Tuckerman. 
 
APPROVAL OF AGENDA  - Motion by Chris Wittenbach, supported by John Frye to approve the February 15, 2017 
BOH agenda.  Motion carried, 4-0. 
 
APPROVAL OF MINUTES 
Motion by Chris Wittenbach, supported by Lorrie Tritt to approve the minutes of the January 18, 2017 BOH 
meeting.  Motion carried, 4-0. 
 
APPROVAL OF MONTHLY VOUCHER LIST 
Accounts Payable (AP) Invoice Report - Motion by John Frye, supported by Chris Wittenbach to approve the 
monthly AP Invoice Report (1/1/2017 to 1/31/2017; $75,919.15).  Motion carried, 4-0. 
 
HEALTH OFFICER’S REPORT – Martha Hall reported that: 

 186 radon test kits were distributed in January, 2017 compared to 250 in January, 2016 

 Acceptance of credit card payments, via the County’s webpage, is being explored for the health department; 
any service fee associated with this service will be borne by the user with anticipated savings to the LCHD 

 Staff:  NEW HIRE:  Jeanne Schram (PT Clerk/WiseWoman Program), RECLASSIFICATION: Jessica Drugalis (PT to 
FT Clinic Technician and NEW POSITION: Becky Selenko (PT Health Educator); there was brief discussion 

 a part time EH Technician is being advertised to perform Zika collection/testing 

 March 28
th

: Addiction Summit at the Ag Building at the Lenawee County Fair Grounds 

 April 17
th

:  visit from MDHHS (Orlando Todd and Sue Moran) prior the our accreditation week 

 Mar 8
th

:  Accreditation at the LCHD; BOH members are invited to attend any or part of the audit 
 

MEDICAL DIRECTOR – Dennis Chernin was welcomed by the BOH.  Dr. Chernin indicated that his topic of 
discussion was The Opioid Epidemic and referred BOH to the materials (full text on file) from which he was 
reporting.  Some of the highlights were: 

 $55 billion in health and social costs related to prescription opioid abuse annually 

 Daily there are more than 650,000 opioid prescriptions dispensed, 

 opioid medications can produce a sense of well-being and pleasure because these drugs affect brain regions 
involved in reward 

 drug overdoses now kill more Americans than guns 

 babies born with drug addictions is more prevalent in rural areas vs urban areas 

 heroin, fentanyl and prescription painkillers are the primary drivers of addiction 
 
Dr. Chernin entertained a question and answer session from BOH members.   
 
OLD BUSINESS - None 
 
NEW BUSINESS 
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Agreement 
West Interactive Services Corporation (Pfizer) – Martha Hall asked for BOH approval to enter into an 
Agreement to allow Pfizer to notify LCHD clients of upcoming routinely recommended vaccinations via 
postcards and/or text messages/phone calls.  The Agreement has been legally reviewed with favorable 
opinion.  There was discussion. 
 
Motion by Chris Wittenbach, supported by Lorrie Tritt to approve the request from Pfizer as stated.  Motion 

carried, 4-0. 
 
Adams Outdoor Advertising – Martha Hall asked for BOH approval to enter into a contract with Adams Outdoor 
Advertising to promote tobacco reduction (Love Your Lungs), Children’s Special Health Care Services (CSHCS) and 
STD/HIV Prevention.  There was brief discussion. 
 
Motion by Chris Wittenbach, supported by John Frye to approve signature on the tobacco reduction media display.  
Motion carried, 4-0. 
 
Motion by Chris Wittenbach, supported by John Frye to approve signature on the CSHCS and STD/HIV media 
display.  Motion carried, 4-0. 
 
Lenawee County Health Department Plan of Organization (Accreditation) – Martha Hall referred BOH members to 
information sent to them in their BOH agenda packet and the Plan of Organization Summary 2017.  There was a 
question and answer session as well as some organizational charts were displayed.   
 
Motion by Chris Wittenbach, supported by Lorrie Tritt to approve the LCHD Plan of Organization as presented.  
Motion carried, 4-0. 
 
PROGRAM REPORTS 
Environmental Health 
Well/Septic Board Report – Cindy Merritt discussed the January, 2017 well and/or septic applications and permits; 
full text on file) as follows: 
 

   Jan 2016 Jan 2017  

  Well applications 22 10  

  Septic applications 8 6  

      

  Well permits 9 7  

  Septic permits 2 4  

  New construction 1 3  

 
Monthly Restaurant Inspection Reports – Cindy referred BOH members to the Food Service Inspections for the 
month of January 2017 (full text on file), it was reported that: 

 5 re-inspections (Adrian College Merillat, China Garden, Manitou Bar & Grille, St Joseph Shrine Hall, 
Red Lobster) had been completed, 

 29 routine inspections had been conducted,  

 2 pre-opening inspections (Herrick Hospital, Aubree’s Pizzeria & Grill) were completed, and 

 5 temporary food licenses had been issued. 
 

Cindy reported the legality of STFU’s (restaurant on wheels), reported that Kasee Johnson and Emily Wolfe had 
passed their National Registration Exam and now how a REHS/RS degree.  Additionally, Emilee LaVoy is now a 
certified Training for Intervention ProcedureS (TIPS) trainer (i.e., the responsible services, sale and consumption of 
alcohol).  There was brief discussion. 



MINUTES 
Lenawee County Board of Health 

Wednesday, Feb 15, 2017 

 

 
Chris Wittenbach left at this time. 
 
Health Education/Public Health Preparedness (PHP) - The January 2017 Emergency Preparedness report (full text 
on file) was included in the BOH agenda packet.  Susie reported that: 

 She had been assisting Martha Hall with the Powers & Duties section in preparation of the May, 2017 
accreditation audit 

 She had participated in the Autumn Charge MIVolunteer Registry Exercise on January 25
th

 and 26
th

 

 She had submitted the Mid-Year Progress Report on January 31
st

  

 Various meetings were outlined 

 
Nursing Division – Deidre Reed referred the BOH to the Nursing Stats for January, 2017 (full text on file).  Deidre 
reported that: 

 Pediatricians are now giving immunizations to their clients making vaccines given at the health 
department decline. 

 Questioned if the HSB is a “sick building” and wondered if it was prudent to ask the County Board of 
Commissioners to perform a study to find out. 

 Influenza B is prevalent in Lenawee County; 10 or more positive flu diagnoses are reported daily. 

 One child death has been reported in Wauseon, OH from positive flu. 
 
Deidre Reed expressed her displeasure of not having anyone from The Daily Telegram available to report on 
nursing news from the LCHD.  
 
FINANCIAL REPORTS 
Mike Ernst referred BOH members to the Financial Report; 1

st
 Qtr FY 16/17 and explained the projected expenses 

($640,586) and actual expenses (534,392) at the LCHD.  Attention was pointed out in the Immunization ($132,054) 
and Lenawee Community Foundation (-$1,940) line-items and an explanation was offered.  Mike reported that 
Amendments #2 and #3 were submitted to the state on February 14

th
 showing a decrease of $11,773 in the use of 

our fund balance.  There was brief discussion. 
 
Motion by John Frye, supported by Lorrie Tritt to accept the Financial Report; 1

st
 Qtr FY 16/17 as presented.  

Motion carried, 4-0. 
 
OTHER BUSINESS – None 
 
PUBLIC COMMENT – None 
 
ADJOURNMENT - The BOH meeting was adjourned at 5:54 PM. 
 
 

Respectfully submitted, 
Lenawee County BOH 

 
John Tuckerman, BOH Chair 

 
Teresa Bacon, Secretary 
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